# Sarasota Military Academy

# BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES 25 October, 2018

### **Board of Director Members' Attendance**

#### Present:

Mr. Herb Jones, Chairman Ben Knisely, COL USA (Ret), Secretary Mr. Kimball Bobbitt, Treasurer Dr. Thomas J. McElheny Ms. Linda Long Dr. J. Robert Parkinson

Howard G. Crowell, Jr., LTG USA (Ret), Chairman, Foundation, Inc.

**Absent:** F. Steven Herb, Esquire, Vice Chairman; Ms. Carter Donovan; Dr. Logan Malone, RADM USN (Ret); SMA-MAJ Denise Harper, Human Resources; SMA-LTC Ryan Lee, Assistant Head of School, High School Campus

#### **SMA Administrative Staff in Attendance**

SMA-COL Christina Bowman, Executive Director of Schools
SMA-MAJ Steve Kok, Director of Finance
SMA-MAJ CJ Bannister, Chief Development Officer, SMA Foundation Inc.
SMA-LTC Frederick Fout, Head of School, High School Campus
SMA-LTC Dr. Catherine Rodriguez, Assistant Head of School, High School Campus
SMA-LTC Abby Williams, Assistant Head of School, High School Campus
LTC Ben Weiss, Commandant of Cadets – Senior Army Instructor (SAI)
SMA-LTC Pamela Donehew, Director of Literacy and IB
SMA-MAJ Amy Mazner, Athletic Director, High School Campus
SMA-LTC Tom Vara, Head of School, Middle School Campus
SMA-LTC Lisa Currie, Assistant Head of School, Middle School Campus
SMA-MAJ Leslie Smith, Athletic Director, Middle School Campus

**Guests:** Members of the SMA faculty, staff and PTCC representatives.

Ms. Michele Collins, PTCC President; MSG Johnny Browning, Staff Representative,
High School; SMA-CPT Terri Davis, Staff Representative, Middle School; Ms. Melissa
Watrobsky, High School IB Parent.

Location: SMA High School campus. The chairman called the meeting to order at 2:32 pm.

## Motion to Approve the Minutes from the 13 September 2018 meeting:

COL Ben Knisely motioned for approval of the 13 September, 2018 minutes; Dr. Thomas J. McElheny seconded the motion and the board unanimously approved.

**Executive Director of School Report:** SMA-COL Christina Bowman provided a read ahead report. LTG Howard Crowell inquired about the status of the parking lot in which SMA-COL Bowman replied with an update. SMA-COL Bowman received a copy of the land survey and will renew the Usage Permit (Fifth Extension) for the 2018-2019 school year that will continue to allow overflow parking and PE exercises.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed current enrollment and she commended LTC Ben Weiss and SMA-CPT Terri Davis on the continued collaboration of both campuses.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the Best and Brightest Teachers' deadline is approaching and asked the board to approve the list of teachers needed for submission to the school district. Mr. Kimball Bobbitt motioned for approval of the Best and Brightest Teachers list for the school board; COL Ben Knisely seconded the motion and the board unanimously approved.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the need for board approval of the School Improvement Plan to be sent to the district and Department of Education. SMA-LTC Fred Fout and SMA-LTC Vara discussed goals identified in the School Improvement Plan including college and career readiness, ESE and ELA, specifically increasing learning gains.

SMA-COL Bowman asked for board approval on the School Improvement Plan to be submitted to the district and Department of Education with any revisions recommended from the district. COL Knisely motioned for approval of the School Improvement Plan with recommendations from the district; Dr. Thomas McElheny seconded the motion and the board unanimously approved.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the projected enrollment numbers for 2019/2020 school year and stated she will submit the numbers to the district and will work closely with the district should any changes occur.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the Florida School Recognition Program and funds received by our school for a one-time bonus to our teachers and staff on both campuses for the grade increase from a C to a B. She will bring the final determination to the board for approval and have until February 1, 2019 for distribution.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the Veterans Day Parade, the schedule for the day and parking available on 8<sup>th</sup> Street. Chairman Jones encouraged all board members to attend and Ms. Linda Long concurred with stating it will be spectacular this year.

SMA-COL Bowman discussed the Safety and Security at both campuses and commended the Sheriff's Department for their dedication to safety and decreased cost of the positions.

SMA-COL Bowman mentioned the Feeding the Troops program and requested assistance to SMA-MAJ CJ Bannister and the Foundation to fulfill.

Chairman Jones requested the Operating Board Strategic Plan drafted by SMA-COL Bowman receive collaboration within the next month and looking for board participation.

**Human Resources Manager Report:** SMA-MAJ Denise Harper provided a read ahead report. SMA-COL Bowman announced the Human Resources position has been eliminated and absorbed into her responsibilities as of October 31, 2018.

**SMA Prep Head of School Report:** SMA-LTC Vara provided a read ahead report. He highlighted the 50/50 Character Day and how it was streamed live throughout the world and was the only school on their website. SMA-LTC Vara discussed the continued success with the high school cadets coming to the middle school weekly with the goal to continue collaborative efforts.

SMA-LTC Vara discussed a "sleeve" made out of a fire hose provided by a parent to slide over the top of the door and how there will be one in every classroom. He mentioned the safety team continues to meet regularly

**SMA Prep Athletics Report**: SMA-MAJ Smith mentioned the flag football team made the playoffs and the coach couldn't have been more proud of their efforts. She also mentioned the cross country invitational had a total of one hundred boys and ninety girls in which our boys placed third. She stated that basketball tryouts are next week.

**MYP:** SMA-MAJ Lisa Currie provided a read-ahead report. She discussed how MYP is growing within the district, parents and community and becoming more mainstream in which our program is very strong. She mentioned the one day professional development for new teachers went well.

**SMA Head of School Report:** SMA-LTC Fout provided a read-ahead report. He mentioned the amazing accomplishments thus far with SMA-CPT Tina Hodges and SMA-LTC Pamela Donehew testing three hundred and fifty students in one morning and providing breakfast as well. SMA-LTC Fout mentioned Deputy McVay completing another safety assessment of the high school campus. He mentioned the canine unit visited the campus and pleased to announce they found nothing.

SMA-LTC Fout mentioned MSG Johnny Browning and the Raiders competing in Georgia from November 1<sup>st</sup> thru the 4<sup>th</sup> and commended all their efforts to remain as the three time champions for girls and two time runner-up for boys. SMA-COL Bowman inquired to MSG Browning if a parent donated an obstacle course in which MSG Browning replied that yes they did and trying to work out details. SMA-LTC Fout commended all the instructors for all their efforts and extended time for the success of their teams and mentioned the Drill and Rifle team have upcoming meets in November.

**SMA HS Athletics Report**: Athletic Director Coach Amy Mazner provided a readahead report. She discussed the achievements of various teams with the girl's cross country advancing to regionals; both girls and boys golf advancing to regionals with the boys finishing strong in the high seventies to low eighties; and the volleyball

team is getting better and won one more game than last year. Coach Mazner expressed how parents approached her to discuss how well the cadets acted showing sportsmanship.

Coach Mazner mentioned Ms. Phyllis Siskel and Badger Bob's both donated funds to purchase cameras in both gyms so coaches can review with teams and scouts can receive video. She expressed gratitude to Mr. Kevin Nasby for installing all the sponsorship banners at the prep gym. Coach Mazner mentioned her purchase of cameras for field sports in order to capture whole field for coaches to review with cadets.

Coach Mazner mentioned a new assistant coach for wrestling to assist MAJ Arrington and possibly a new wrestling coach at the middle school. She also mentioned the new basketball coaches and how excited the cadets are. She also mentioned how half of her coaches donate their stipend back to the cadets and program. Coach Mazner detailed the need of a new facility to include fields, additional gyms and weight rooms for the future SMA High School campus in which Chairman Jones asked for additional specifics to support sports at SMA. SMA-MAJ Bannister inquired as to how the Foundation can support athletics in which Coach Mazner replied crowdfunding is necessary. COL Knisely mentioned the story in the Herald about Cadet Kendall Goebel who is said to be heading for the Olympics with her skills and talent on the Rifle team.

**IB Report**: SMA-LTC Pamela Donehew mentioned four coordinators will be meeting together to discuss the IB program including middle schools at the end of the month. She stated that Riverview and their grant for the IB program included our teachers for training and the knowledge was brought back to SMA. SMA-LTC Donehew mentioned National Heritage Month celebrated here on campus with International Day and explained how everyday will be designated a different country

SMA-COL Bowman inquired if a grant has been submitted for this project in which SMA-LTC Donehew replied that \$5,000 has been asked and should know next week. SMA-LTC Donehew mentioned a recipe book has been collaborated for fundraising purposes. She stated the IB pinning ceremony will be held in the gym on November 29<sup>th</sup> from 6pm-7pm. She showed gratitude to Ms. Melissa Watrobsky on bringing roses in to all the IB teachers to celebrate the 50<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the IB program. Ms. Watrobsky thanked the board for supporting the IB program and offered a suggestion of a PYP, elementary. SMA-LTC Donehew concluded by stating last year's graduation class totaled \$1.6 million in scholarship money.

**Treasurer's Report:** Mr. Kimball Bobbitt provided a read-ahead report. Mr. Bobbitt expressed the need to increase our enrollment but emphasized without damaging our education. Dr. McElheny stated discussing opportunities with SMA-COL Bowman in how to increase the FTE amount and stated how he feels comfortable with the projected enrollment for 2019/2020 school year. He stated success cannot be found thru savings. SMA-COL Bowman mentioned twenty-five new students will be enrolled in January of 2019.

COL Knisely inquired if there are more seats available at the middle school without using portable units in which SMA-COL Bowman responded that currently, there is

no more room with a class capacity set at 22 cadets per class. LTG Crowell and SMA-COL Bowman stated their concerns on how the high school campus is currently landlocked in which discussion started as to whether funds can be raised for a brand-new campus.

Chairman Jones suggested Dr. McElheny and Ms. Long would be great on the Strategic Plan Committee working with SMA-COL Bowman and her administration.

SMA-MAJ Kok asked for board approval of the amended budget. Mr. Bobbitt motioned for the amended budget to be approved; Dr. McElheny seconded the motion and the board unanimously approved.

**Staff Representatives:** SMA-CPT Terri Davis discussed how happy she was with the high school teachers and staff at the middle school for professional day and the military studies instructors met to share lesson plans. She mentioned how teachers are excited and more communicative and working well together. SMA-CPT Terri Davis mentioned the community project piece for MYP was awarded to eighth grader, Cadet Thomas Canales, with the Keep Sarasota Beautiful program.

MSG Browning is the new staff representative for the high school and he discussed how the climate seems to be strong with 80% of concerns handled on the spot. He stated the administration seemed genuinely interested in deriving a solution on issues that may arise.

**SAI/Commandant's Report**: LTC Weiss provided a read-ahead report. He commended SFC Riess Pellegrino and his Rifle team for producing great shooters and stated the marksmanship will be able to get scholarships and a chance to play in the Olympics. LTC Weiss also commended MSG Browning on winning every event thus far and he applauded all instructors on the amount of extra time and energy given to the teams to succeed. LTC Weiss mentioned the West Point trip with SMA-COL Bowman went well and would like to collaborate with the service academies on steps needed to enroll.

LTC Weiss explained in his research there is no other school like ours in the country and that boarding military schools are closing. SMA-COL Bowman commended LTC Weiss on a phenomenal job taking on more responsibilities and making positive changes. LTG Crowell expressed how unique and special our school is in which SMA-MAJ Bannister mentioned the SMA video that is in the process of being created to help drive donors with her goal to make our school nationally known.

**PTCC Report**: Ms. Michele Collins provided a read-ahead report. She mentioned the Veterans Day Parade and how the PTCC will provide lunch to staff as well as the Wreaths Across America campaign has commenced.

**Foundation, Inc.:** Chairman Crowell stated the change of focus towards authority of the Foundation with SMA-MAJ Bannister working directly under SMA-COL Bowman to funnel thru one person. He expressed the need of the Strategic Plan for the school from the operating board.

SMA-MAJ Bannister stated she would like to conduct a workshop as well as invite possible donors to the school for a visit. She expressed the need of the board's engagement to the community assists in her achieving commitments. Vice

Chairman Jones suggested a marketing committee to include Mr. F. Steven Herb and Ms. Carter Donovan.

Old Business: N/A

**New Business:** Ms. Watrobsky expressed the need to reach out to the 27,000 new families purchasing new homes within the three counties. She suggested, as a realtor herself, to create pamphlets to hand out to realtors at the new Waterside community on Lorraine Road between University and Fruitville. SMA-MAJ Bannister stated that it was a great idea and mentioned SMA Day that is in the works with just finalizing details. SMA-LTC Vara suggested enrollment meetings for local realtors.

The next board meeting was confirmed for 8 November at 2:30pm at the high school campus.

Public Comments: N/A

The chairman adjourned the meeting at 4:48 pm.

1

Herb Jones, Chairman

COL Ben Knisely, Secretary

11/8/18

Date

Date